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Northwood Board of Selectmen

 Minutes of July 24, 2018

Chairman Bryer called the meeting to order at 6:00 p.m. 
Roll Call
Chairman Donald Hodgdon, Selectman Scott Bryer, Selectman Beth Boudreau, Town Administrator Kathryn Lafond.

Chief Drolet led the pledge of allegiance.
Citizen’s Forum

None
Public Hearing:

None
Appointments
Northwood School Board – School Resource Officer
Detective Shane Wells stated they voted unanimously about the School Resource Officer back in March and he wanted to know if the board had any questions. He also stated they found money in the budget for next year and it is an 80/20 split. The school will take 80% and the Town would take 20% which would come out of Chief Drolet’s budget.
Chairman Hodgdon asked if they were creating a new position or filling an old position that was already there. Chief Drolet stated in order to do this, he could not answer. Chief Drolet was inaudible, did not have a microphone.  Chief Drolet stated if they went forward through this, he would need the board's approval/support and backfilling the position that they put into the school, so in essence, they would be getting another full-time position for 20% of what it would cost them. Selectman Bryer asked what the impact would be on the tax rate. He also asked what it would cost the taxpayer for the combination of the two. Detective Wells stated for the school, none this year. Discussion continued. 
Chief Drolet stated that they have backed off the cop’s grants, the funding has been reduced. The cop’s grants have been going for opioids, etc. The Towns portion for this would be $16,435.94. Chief Drolet stated including all benefits the amount for this position would be $82,179.70. Selectman Boudreau stated the school found their 80% in their budget and asked if they had the 20% in the police budget. Chief Drolet stated for the remainder of 2018, he could absorb it. It would have to be budgeted for 2019. Discussion continued on other schools having a resource officer.

Selectman Bryer stated that his recommendation is that he could support this as a warrant article, and let the voters decide if they want to have an SRO and then it is not a small group making the decision. Chairman Hodgdon agreed with Selectman Bryer. Discussion continued.  Chief Drolet stated if it goes to a town vote, then it pushes it off for another year. Selectman Boudreau asked if they could hire now than put it out for a town vote. Selectman Bryer stated he would give them the legal answer which is the board has the authority to hire.  The town can hire people as long as they find the money in the budget. Detective Wells stated that the townspeople came to a school board meeting and expressed concern for safety. Discussion continued on this topic.  Detective Wells stated another thing in having an officer in the school is that it would be a huge benefit to the children. Detective Wells stated that he has been the D.A.R.E. Officer for 9 years in that school. Officer Govoni is the new D.A.R.E. Officer. Discussion continued. Chief Drolet continued a discussion on why he was there. Selectman Bryer would feel more comfortable putting it in front of the voters and let them decide.
Detective Wells stated one thing discussed was having quarterly or annually meeting with the board of selectmen so they know where they are coming through for budget reasons. Selectman Bryer and Selectman Boudreau thought that was a good idea to keep communications open. Selectman Bryer made a motion to put their portion on a Warrant Article to be voted by the taxpayers at the next town meeting, seconded by Chairman Hodgdon. A discussion was held about holding a Public Hearing. Chief Drolet had a discussion on Warrant Articles. Selectman Bryer withdrew his motion and Chairman Hodgdon withdrew his second. The Board will take this under advisement. A discussion was held on who was having the Public Hearing. Discussion continued.
A discussion was held regarding redesigning the school and do the construction work to make the school safer. Selectman Bryer asked about the cost. Discussion continued.    
Unfinished Business Additional

Narrows Fire Station Addition/Renovation
Selectman Bryer stated that unfortunately the town has needs and they cannot keep sticking their head in the sand and he feels that he would like to move forward with informing the taxpayers that they need a safety complex building. Discussion continued. Selectman Bryer stated when they get into a project of that magnitude they need to bond it. 
Selectman Bryer stated that his position on the Narrows Fire Station is that he supports the Fire Department but unfortunately, they are a little bit off on their estimate, Selectman Bryer suggests that if they get $45,000, $50,000, and he would want to talk to the fire chief and police chief, is that enough money to move forward with bringing a consultant in to tell them what their needs are. He feels they need to stop putting this off. They need to come up with real numbers and move forward on this. Selectman Bryer stated his thought is to have 2 warrant articles. Discussion continued on the warrant articles.
Fire Department Exhaust Extraction Bid Opening
Ms. Lafond stated she received one bid for the Narrow’s Fire Station Vehicle Exhaust Extraction System. She also stated this was for the Narrow’s Station only. The bid is from Air Cleaning Specialists of New England in the amount of $25,500.00. This bid is for 3 bays. Discussion continued. The Selectmen would like the Fire Chief to see if the company will provide a quote to install the system at the Ridge Station. 
New Business
Acceptance of minutes – July 10, 2018.  
Selectman Bryer made a motion to accept the minutes of July 10, 2018, as written, seconded by Selectman Boudreau. Motion carries; 3/0.
Process Assessing Forms and Applications
Selectman Bryer made a motion to approve Administrative Abatement for Map 204, Lot 1 in the amount of $47.00, seconded by Selectman Boudreau. Motion carries; 3/0.
Selectman Bryer made a motion to approve Administrative Abatement for Map 204, Lot 2 in the amount of $310.00, seconded by Selectman Boudreau. Selectman Bryer asked if we charged the wrong person and this is a correction. Motion carries; 3/0.
Selectman Bryer made a motion to approve the Administrative abatement for Map 109, lot 102 in the amount of $1454.63, seconded by Selectman Boudreau for discussion. Selectman Bryer asked if only the property foundation was available on 4/1/18. Building permit site visit assessed full structure with partial UC correct value is less than 50% resulting in the need to abate the first issue taxes. Chairman Hodgdon stated that it looks as if they are abating the difference. Motion carries; 3/0.
Approval of Manifest(s)
Selectman Bryer made a motion to approve Manifest #V-#16-2018 in the amount of $101,512.96, seconded by Selectman Boudreau. Motion carries; 3/0.
Approval of Purchase Orders
Selectman Bryer made a motion to approve a purchase order for the Cove Village District in the amount of $6650.51 for 2018 collected so far for Village Assessment, seconded by Selectman Boudreau. Motion carries; 3/0.

Selectman Bryer made a motion to approve the Winter Binder for Jenness Pond Road and Sherburne Hill Road in the amount of $4,550.00, seconded by Selectman Boudreau. Motion carries; 3/0.

Miscellaneous Signatures/Approvals
Ms. Lafond presented the board with a Report of Tax Agreement Release for signature.
Town Administrators Report

Ms. Lafond stated the paving is complete on Sherburne Hill Rd. and Jenness Pond Road. 
Ms. Lafond stated that Joe Gunter had previously been working on a wage study and she reviewed the wage study and stated it was not too far off. She stated at that time the Selectmen did not want to approve it. She also stated that a lot of our job descriptions are out of date, they do not reflect the positions that we have now. She stated they do not have a job description for the Municipal Secretary. Discussion continued on different positions. The Selectmen authorized Ms. Lafond to get quotes for a company to complete a wage study for the town.
Ms. Lafond stated that one of the residences of Gulf Road reached out to her regarding the rocks on Gulf Road, they would remove the rocks onto their stone wall which is along the water's edge and it would be out of the right of way. However, they would want to meet with the board at the next meeting. Discussion continued on rocks in the right of way. Selectman Bryer asked if this was a safety issue. Ms. Lafond stated it was brought to her first by Mr. Pease. She stated that there was a concern that a plow could hit them in the winter. Discussion continued. Ms. Lafond asked the board if Mr. Pease should move the rocks off the road.  Ms. Lafond stated they will have the Road Agent move the rocks and those property owners can come to the next meeting if they choose to. 
Ms. Lafond stated that Ms. Deluca, the Recreation Director, asked her to ask the selectmen if they have a position on putting a railing at Mary Waldron Beach. Ms. Deluca would like to install a railing. Ms. Lafond stated that Ms. Deluca wanted permission from the board to get quotes. Discussion continued on the railings.
Ms. Lafond stated that a company called Watch Fire Signs called and asked if the town would be interested in having an electronic sign out front on town hall property. Selectman Bryer stated they had a warrant article years ago for that purpose and it was voted down.

Ms. Lafond stated they have received some applications for the Building Inspector position and the Transfer Station position. She would like the direction for resume review and the interview process. Selectman Bryer would like a panel for the Building Inspector position. Ms. Lafond would like to have for the next meeting recommendations for the board.  Ms. Lafond stated that herself and Ms. Garrett could interview for the Municipal Secretary position. Discussion continued.
Ms. Lafond stated that Northwood Lake Beach is still testing positive for high bacteria. It will be tested again next week.
Individual Selectman’s Report

Selectman Bryer – Nothing to report.
Selectman Boudreau – Selectman Boudreau stated that she received an e-mail from Pat Savage. She was asking if they have ever looked into solar panels. She also stated that Ms. Savage would like to come in at the end of the month. 
Chairman Hodgdon – Chairman Hodgdon stated that one of the abutters for the Spike Bryant property approached him and stated that the letter he received stated it was a non-conforming lot. Chairman Hodgdon stated he thought it was a buildable lot because it was 3 acres. Selectman Bryer stated it can have a footprint put on it because that was agreed upon. Discussion continued. Ms. Lafond would conduct deed research to clarify the lots acreage.
Chairman Hodgdon asked if they were able to get the old fluorescent bulb trailer moved out. Ms. Lafond stated she was not able to get in touch with Mr. Wheeler at the Transfer Station today. Chairman Hodgdon would like it moved.

Citizen’s Forum 
Ms. Dole stated she had a couple of comments about the meeting. As far as the SRO Officer was concerned she is disappointed in the board passing the buck a little bit. Discussion continued.
Ms. Dole stated as far as the replacement for the fire department and the safety complex building. The first thing is to find the land. Discussion continued. Ms. Dole provided the board with 2 different parcels of land that were for sale. 
Mr. Wolf stated that he agreed with Ms. Dole about getting the land first. He knows there is a piece of land across from Ridge Fire Station that the town could have for little or nothing.

Mr. Wolf stated that he was at the Northwood Lake Beach a couple of weeks ago and there is a lady that comes there in a minivan and brings bags of bread and feeds the ducks. If they allow people to keep doing that, the water is never going to clear up. A sign should go up first and then go from there.
Ms. Edwards, the Reporter for the Forum stated that she covered the Planning Board and the Zoning Board and stated that she does not have any problems hearing with what is going on but they are polite to each other and the audience. They do not get into a back and forth conversations going on while they are doing business. Ms. Edwards thinks they need to stop and consider using Roberts Rules of Order and if they can not do that, then at least let people finish with what they want to say before they jump in.  Ms. Edwards stated it is unprofessional and it looks awful. She stated that this is her town and it looks like a zoo in meetings. She is very disappointed. Ms. Edwards stated she will be writing something for the Forum so other people realize they have a problem here.
Non-Public Session RSA 91-A:3, II (a & c)
Selectman Bryer made a motion to go into non-public under RSA 91-A:3, II (a & c), seconded by Selectman Boudreau at 7:42 pm.
Roll Call

Selectman Boudreau – Yes

Selectman Bryer– Yes

Chairman Hodgdon - Yes
Motion carries; 3/0
The Selectmen meet with Road Agent Charlie Pease. Mr. Pease informed the Board that Beauregard has the town’s backhoe and are install equipment such as the backhoe thumb and other bucket. The town has a loaner from the company while this is being done. Mr. Pease provided the Selectmen with a list of roads to have roadside mowing and brush cutting done. Mr. Pease explained that bus routes are a priority and the town gets done as many roads as can be done in 80 hours’ time. Discussion ensued regarding the two quotes received for work. Mr. Pease noted that John Brown and Sons has larger equipment and may be able to get more done quicker. The Selectmen decided to go with the lower priced company Sewall’s at least one more year. Chairman Hodgdon indicated that he had previously asked for a schedule for the roadside ditching to be completed by the road laborers. He stated that he wasn’t looking for concrete dates just an idea of when things would get done, he knows things come up. It was suggested that Charlie provide a two-week window for each road to be completed. Ms. Boudreau noted that it would be helpful for the Selectmen to have the information so that when they receive questions that they can provide answers. Ms. Lafond suggested that perhaps Charlie can check in with her week to give a report out of what is to be done and what has been done. The Selectmen thought this was a good idea and would like to give it a try. The Selectmen and Mr. Pease discussed Bryant Road and Mr. Tim Colby’s concerned about the grading. Mr. Pease informed the Selectmen that Talco graded Bryant Road June 7th. The road was not graded last fall. Chairman Hodgdon expressed that he would like the light bulb container removed and once the new swap shop is operational he would like the old swap shop demo’d or perhaps the Fire Department can use it for a training burn. Mr. Pease discussed with the Selectmen Bow Street outlet onto Route 4. This road is a challenge to get out of due to the curvature of Route 4 and now the school buses and parents populate the road. Mr. Pease would like to widen the end. Ms. Lafond indicated that she could reach out to NHDOT, the town would need their position to widen the roadway coming out on to Route 4. Selectmen Boudreau suggested that Charlie contact the School Board about the concerns regarding the bus and parents use of the road. Ms. Lafond indicated that the discussion that the Selectmen and Mr. Pease have had did not warrant meet the criteria of a non-public meeting and she suggested that they not seal this portion of the meeting. The Selectmen agreed and thanked Mr. Pease for meeting with them. 
The Selectmen remained in non-public session after Mr. Pease exited the meeting. 

Selectman Bryer made a motion to come out of non-public, seconded by Selectman Boudreau at 9:07 pm Motion carries; 3/0.

Roll Call

Selectman Boudreau – Yes

Chairman Hodgdon – Yes

Selectman Bryer - Yes

Selectman Bryer made a motion to seal the minutes, seconded by Selectman Boudreau. Selectman Bryer amended his motion to seal all the minutes except for the portion talking about Mr. Pease. Motion carries; 3/0. 
Selectman Bryer made a motion to approve a purchase order for Sewall Enterprises for Roadside mowing/Brush Cutting for $90/hour in the amount $7200.00, seconded by Selectman Boudreau.  Chairman Hodgdon stated that they are going along with the same plan as last year and also check off the list. Motion carries; 3/0.

Selectman Bryer made a motion to approve a hardship abatement, invoice # 18-57801 for an ambulance bill in the amount of $250.00, Selectman Boudreau. Motion carries; 3/0. 

Selectman Bryer made a motion to hire Charlie Smart for $35.00 per hour to do Inspections on a temporary basis until the new Building Inspector starts, seconded by Selectman Boudreau. Chairman Hodgdon asked that they keep an eye on what the budget line is. Motion carries; 3/0.
Adjournment

Selectman Bryer made a motion to adjourn, seconded by Selectman Boudreau at 9:11 pm. Motion carries 3/0.
Roll Call

Selectman Boudreau – Yes

Chairman Hodgdon – Yes

Selectman Bryer - Yes

Respectfully Submitted
Diane L. Young

Building & Assessing Secretary
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